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A Town Board Meeting was held Thursday, November 10, 2016 at 7:00pm at Town Hall, 

18 Russell Avenue, Ravena, New York  

 

PRESENT:  Philip Crandall, Supervisor 

   Thomas E. Dolan, Councilman 

   George E. Langdon, Councilman 

     

ABSENT:  Kenneth A. Burns, Councilman 

   James C. Youmans, Councilman 

    

ALSO PRESENT:  Diane Millious, Town Clerk 

   Peter McKenna, Chief of Police 

    

    ***************************** 

 

Supervisor Crandall opened the meeting and led the Pledge of Allegiance. 

  

***************************** 

 

OPENING COMMENT 

 

Supervisor Crandall stated that the record should reflect the absence of Councilmen Burns and 

Youmans, also present was Town Clerk Millious. 

 

****************************** 

AGENDA 

 

 Public Comment 

 Approval of Minutes 

- Town Board Meeting, October 13, 2016 

- Special  Budget Workshop, October 15, 2016 

- Town Board Workshop, October 20, 2016 

- Public Hearing, October 27, 2016 

- Town Board Meeting, October 27, 2016 

 Old Business 

- 84 Main Street Update 

- Route 144 Update 

 New Business 

- Adoption of 2017 Budget 

 Correspondence 

- Safety Workplace Violence Committee 

 Resolutions 

- Accept Resignation of Board of Assessment Review Member 

- Accept Resignation of Part-Time Police Officer 

- Appoint Member of Conservation Advisory Council 

 Upcoming Workshops/Meetings 

- Town Board Workshop, November 17, 2016, 7:00pm 

- Zoning Board of Appeals Meeting, November 23, 2016, 7:00pm 

- Town Board Meeting, November 23, 2106, 7:00pm 

 

****************************** 

 

PUBLIC COMMENT 

 

Supervisor Crandall invited the public to comment at this time, hearing none he moved to the 

next item on the agenda. 
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APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

 

Supervisor Crandall stated that there were five sets of minutes for Town Board approval, a Town 

Board Meeting on October 13
th

, a Special Budget Workshop on October 15
th

, a Town Board 

Workshop October 20
th

, a Public Hearing October 27
th

 and a Town Board Meeting October 27
th

 

and then asked for a motion to approve them. 

 

MOTION 

 

On motion of Councilman Dolan, seconded by Councilman Langdon, the minutes were approved 

as presented and read. 

VOTE – AYES 3 – NAYS 0 – SO MOVED 

 

****************************** 

 

OLD BUSINESS 

 

84 Main Street Update 

 

Supervisor Crandall asked that Councilman Dolan discuss 84 Main Street. 

 

Councilman Dolan stated that 84 Main Street is the property that was torn down, which the 

Department of Labor stopped the work on because of the asbestos abatement and the owners of 

the Port have been to the Department of Labor and filed the necessary paperwork so they can go 

ahead and finish the property. He added that they are hoping that it is going to happen relatively 

soon and a week ago he was advised by the Port’s counsel that they had submitted the paperwork 

and were waiting, the update he got earlier in the day is that they should be able to start in the 

very near future, which will bring the property up to code. He continued by saying that as they 

can imagine, the Department of Labor can be bureaucratic and in this particular case it wasn’t 

because they weren’t trying to do it, they have been working on it as well as working on tearing 

down the property on 13 Church Street and they went through the asbestos screening and will be 

doing the asbestos abatement the same time period that they do 84 Main Street. He concluded by 

saying that they will report back on that when it is done. 

 

Councilman Langdon stated that Carver is putting a new building up on Church Street. 

 

Supervisor Crandall stated that his plan is to put in an apartment building and also plans on 

building an office complex where the Mushroom Plant was and will be moving his offices from 

Altamont. 

 

Councilman Dolan stated that he doesn’t know the exact address of the house 2 doors north of 

the Post Office, which also had a fire, and the owner of the building is in the process of trying to 

sell that property, but it is currently in probate court. He added that the Building Inspectors have 

been down there, it’s a mess, they have received a couple of complaints and if it gets to be a 

hazard they will have to look at what they can possibly do about it. 

 

Route 144 Update 

 

Supervisor Crandall read the following: 

 

Councilman Dolan and I recently attended a meeting with Albany County Legislator Rick 

Touchette, Sam Zhou, the Regional Director with the Department of Transportation was there as 

well as Frank Bonafide, in Regional Program Management/Planning and Thomas McIntyre, the 

Governor’s Assistant Commissioner, hosted at Senator George Amedore’s office in Guilderland 

with him also being present. He added that they were there to discuss the condition of Rt. 143 

and Rt. 144 in the Hamlet of Coeymans. This is the third meeting that I have arranged on the 

issue as well as many e-mails and phone calls in trying to achieve the best outcome for the town. 

Field work and surveying has begun. In 2017 the plans for the road will be approved, the project 

will be put out to bid and public information sessions will be held. The paving and sidewalk 

construction will be completed in 2018. DOT plans to repave Rt. 144 from the Greene County 

line to just across the Coeymans Creek Bridge with a little in Greene County. They also plan on 

replacing all existing sidewalks along Rt. 144 in the Hamlet of Coeymans to comply with ADA 
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regulations. They will repave Rt. 143 from the Hamlet up to Martins Hill following the same 

timeframe. They have guaranteed us that the work will be done. We have encouraged them to 

continue to work from the Coeymans Creek Bridge to the Bethlehem town line. They stated they 

will try to find funds to get this done as well. Senator Amedore committed to assist us in 

securing funding for storm water improvements before the paving is completed. The Town’s 

sewer infrastructure upgrades will also be completed before the paving. I was a lengthy meeting, 

an hour to an hour and a half; there was a lot of discussion. We also discussed lowering the speed 

limit on Rt. 144 and 9W, which DOT is reluctant to do as current statistics do not warrant the 

need. Sam Zhou, the Regional Director from DOT, has requested that the T own use enforcement 

efforts to lower the average speed on the road before another study is undertaken. NYS DOT will 

send us a confirmation letter after the preliminary plan is approved by the Capital Region 

Transportation Committee. I will share this letter when the town receives it. 

 

Supervisor Crandall stated that things are looking good, the squeaky wheel is getting some 

grease and he thinks they are sick of hearing from him. 

 

****************************** 

 

PUBLIC ANNOUNCEMENTS 

 

Supervisor Crandall stated that Town Hall will be closed on November 11
th

 for Veteran’s Day 

and at 11:00am the VFW Ceremony will take place at the Memorial on Main Street. 

 

******************************* 

 

NEW BUSINESS 

 

Adoption of 2017 Budget 

 

Supervisor Crandall read the following: 

 

I have put together a Budget for the coming year, everyone has been careful in their spending 

this year and that will need to continue as there is little extra beyond the basic needs of the Town. 

I am confident that this means the Town can return to a firm financial footing, the Proposed 

Budget does include a 1.84% increase in the tax rate over last year’s budget.  

 

Supervisor Crandall asked for a motion to adopt the 2017 Preliminary Budget.  

 

MOTION 

 

On motion of Councilman Dolan, seconded by Councilman Langdon, the 2017 Budget was not 

adopted. 

VOTE – AYES 2 – NAYS 1 – NOT MOVED 

 

Councilman Langdon stated that he has some concerns with it and he doesn’t like the fact that 

they are going back to Paychex and in the way it’s all laid out, he’s not in favor of it. 

 

Supervisor Crandall stated that the resolution didn’t pass and since it didn’t, the Preliminary 

Budget becomes the Town Budget according to Town Law. 
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CORRESPONDENCE 

 

Safety Workplace Violence Committee 

 

Supervisor Crandall stated that he was in receipt of a correspondence from the Safety Workplace 

Violence Committee and continued by reading the following: 

 

To:  Supervisor Crandall & Town Board 

From:     Safety Workplace Violence Committee 

Subject: Temporarily Resolving Safety Issues 

Our Safety Workplace Violence Committee (SWVC) met for the first time on September 29
th

 

and again on October 27
th

. Within those two meetings we reviewed and discussed the SWVC 

Booklet (checking off the workplace risk evaluations that have already been resolved) and we 

obtained some feedback from employees by distributing the Employee Security Survey Forms, 

which covered workplace violence/harassment and safety issues. 

 

We received no harassment situations but there are several safety issues mentioned, they are as 

follows: 

 

 1. Office security issues in the lower level and Business Office areas. 

 2. Striping and signage in parking areas needed. 

 3. Additional handicap spaces needed. (mandated) 

 4. Better lighting for the outside of the building. 

 

The Committee knows that the Town has a freeze on buying anything at this time. So, we 

thought how we can resolve these issues and spend little or no money. 

 

In conclusion we would like to: 

 

 1. Keep the lover level stairwell back door locked. (A key will be issued to the Police 

         Department “if needed” for Thursday’s Court Day). A key pad lock will be installed  

     when funds become available. 

 2. The Building Department door will become the lower-level entrance. Changes to the  

     Building Department to create a public reception area can be done when funds become  

     available. 

 3. Move the Assessor’s sign to the north side of the building near the lower-level entrance 

                (handicap with ramp) 

 4. The back records-hall door will remain open with lights on for the Police Department 

                Employees to access the stairs or they can walk around to the lower level handicap 

                entrance. 

 5. Upstairs hall door will be posted “Do Not Enter – Lower Level Entrance Northside of 

                the Building, post Building and Assessor Offices, a key pad lock will be installed when  

                funds become available. 

 6. Front door post “Lower Level Entrance Northside of Building” 

            7. The Business Office door should be kept closed at all times. (“Employees Only” sign  

                is already posted.    

       8. The parking lot should be properly striped and two additional handicap parking spaces  

                are required. One (1) space at the upper level handicap door near the court and (1) at 

                the lower level handicap door near the Building/Assessor’s. (Highway Department has 

                striping material) 

     9. There are areas around the outside of the building that may require improved lighting.  

     This issue should be looked at and corrected as needed. 

 

The lower level handicap entrance will keep the public out of the unsafe, un-level floor and 

stairwell area. Striping the parking lot will delete the “every which way” cluster parking and 

additional handicap spaces are required.                             

 

Please let us know if there is anything that you would like to add or change. 

 

Supervisor Crandall stated that they are suggestions that the Committee made to them and most 

of them are very good. He then asked if there were any comments. 
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Councilman Dolan asked who sent the memo. 

 

Supervisor Crandall stated that the Safety Workplace Violence Committee sent it. 

 

Councilman Dolan asked who the Chairman is. 

 

Supervisor Crandall stated that Cathy Anderson is the Chairman and the Committee consists of 

Cathy Anderson, Larry Southwick, John Cashin, Dawne LaMountain and Linda Ziegler. 

 

Councilman Dolan stated that he would like for them to give the Board a cost estimate for it. 

Supervisor Crandall stated that he will send an e-mail to John Cashin asking for a cost estimate. 

 

Councilman Dolan stated that he had a correspondence from the Village and continued by 

reading the following: 

 

Greetings, 

 

The Village of Ravena cordially invites you to participate in our annual Christmas Parade and 

Tree Lighting Ceremony on Saturday, December 3
rd

. We plan on meeting at the gazebo at 

Coeymans Landing to line up for our parade. We anticipate that the Town of Coeymans will 

kick-off the festivities at 6:00pm with the lighting of their Christmas Tree. Village and Town 

Officials will lead off the parade proceeding to the Village of Ravena for the lighting of our 

Christmas Tree. Caroling along with treats and a visit from Santa at the Ravena Fire House will 

conclude our evening. Every year we look to expand our parade and encourage more groups and 

organizations to participate. We are hoping for a great turn-out once again this year, if you are 

interested or have any new ideas you would like to suggest, please give us a call. We hope to see 

you on December 3
rd

. If you plan on participating in the parade, please try to be at Coeymans 

Landing around 5:30 to line up. 

 

Thank you, 

Susan King 

Christine Biernacki 

Annette Demitrazek  

 

Note – There will also be activities for children at the Ravena Fire House in the afternoon, details 

will follow on our website at www.villageofravena.com  

 

Supervisor Crandall asked if there were any other comments. 

 

Councilman Dolan stated that he wanted to add that after the Veteran’s Ceremony at the 

Monument in Ravena, there will be light refreshments at the firehouse. 

 

****************************** 

 

RESOLUTIONS 

 

RES. #134-16 ACCEPT RESIGNATION OF BOARD OF ASSESSMESNT REVIEW 

MEMBER 

On motion of Councilman Langdon, seconded by Councilman Dolan, the following resolution 

was APPROVED – VOTE – AYES 3 – NAYS 0 – ABSENT 2 (Burns, Youmans) – SO 

MOVED 

 

WHEREAS, Joan Radley has submitted her letter of resignation as a member of the Board of 

Assessment Review for the Town of Coeymans. 

 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that the Town Board of the Town of Coeymans 

does hereby accept the resignation of Joan Radley, effective October 21, 2017. 

 

Councilman Dolan read the letter of resignation as follows: 

 

Town Board, Town of Coeymans 

 

http://www.villageofravena.com/
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It is with deep regret that I am resigning as a member of the Board of Assessment Review, 

effective immediately. 

 

I served as the Board of Assessment Clerk since 1979 and upon retiring in 1998 I joined as a 

member of the Board of Assessment Review. 

 

It has been an honor to serve this community. 

 

Sincerely, 

Joan Radley 

Councilman Dolan stated that he wanted to thank Joan for her service and added that she has 

done a wonderful job with the flowers in front of the Highway Department, which she mostly 

funds out of her own pocket. He added that he believes she is moving somewhere else and she is 

really going to be missed. 

 

Supervisor Crandall interjected that it was over 40 years of service in a very thankless job and 

then thanked her for her time and efforts. 

 

Councilman Dolan stated that if anyone is interested in serving on that Board, they should send a 

letter and/or resume by e-mail to the Supervisor’s attention. 

 

Supervisor Crandall stated that it will also be posted on the Town’s website. 

 

RES. #135-16 ACCEPT RESIGNATION OF PART-TIME POLICE OFFICER 

On motion of Councilman Dolan, seconded by Councilman Langdon, the following resolution 

was APPROVED – VOTE – AYES 3 – NAYS 0 – ABSENT 2 (Burns, Youmans) – SO 

MOVED 

 

WHEREAS, Richard E. Bell has submitted his letter of resignation as part-time Police Officer 

for the Town of Coeymans. 

 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that the Town Board of the Town of Coeymans 

does hereby accept the resignation of Richard E. Bell, effective October 6, 2016.  

 

Councilman Dolan continued by reading the letter of resignation as follows: 

 

Dear Chief McKenna, 

 

I am writing to formally advise you that effective today October 6, 2016, I am resigning from my 

position as a Coeymans Police Officer. 

 

I appreciate the opportunity and have enjoyed my time working for the Coeymans Police 

Department. I wish you and the department continued growth and success in the future. 

 

Supervisor Crandall stated that he wanted to thank Officer Bell for his service to the Town, he 

was very professional, which was appreciated and he wishes him well. 

 

****************************** 

 

ADDITIONAL WORKSHOPS/MEETINGS 

 

 Town Board Workshop, November 17, 2106, 6:00pm 

 Zoning Board of Appeals Meeting, November 23, 2016, 7:00pm 

 Town Board Meeting, November 23, 2016, 7:00pm 

 

****************************** 

 

ADDITIONAL COMMENTS 

 

Supervisor Crandall asked if there were any other comments, 
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Town Clerk Millious stated that as a reminder, back in January they appointed a Board of Ethics 

and picked three people but one of the Oaths wasn’t signed and she wanted to remind them that 

they have one opening. 

 

Supervisor Crandall asked who needs to sign. 

 

Town Clerk Millious stated that it was Kelly Dietz and she was sent her a letter. 

 

Councilman Crandall interjected that he would give her a call. 

 

Town Clerk Millious stated that since the 30 days passed, they would have to re-appoint her. She 

continued by saying that Election Day has passed and she wanted to thank all the Election 

Inspectors, custodians and anyone else involved in the Election, it was a long day with a lot of 

people, polls were open from 6:00am to 8:00pm. 

 

Councilman Dolan asked if Town Clerk Millious thought there were a lot of people who voted 

and then asked if she happens to know how many. 

 

Town Clerk Millious stated that she believes it was right around 3,000. 

 

Supervisor Crandall stated that the Presidential Election was even bigger this time and he was 

glad to see people come out, he wishes that everyone registered to vote would vote. 

 

Town Clerk Millious stated that it was a good turnout and she thinks it was more than other years 

but she would have to look. 

 

Councilman Dolan interjected that 3,000 would be pushing 75%. 

 

Town Clerk Millious continued by saying that she is working on re-levies of the sewer and 

water, the deadline to pay was November 1
st
, they will go to the Assessor to put on her system 

and in turn they will go on the 2017 Property Tax Bills. She added that the school re-levies 

should be at the County now, they collect for an additional three weeks and anything unpaid 

comes back for the Assessor to put on the system so they can be put on the Property Tax Bills 

along with the Village of Ravena relevies. She continued by saying that the School and County 

can still be paid to Albany County Director of Finance and if there are any questions she can be 

reached at 756-2100. She added that big game hunting season will be opening up on Saturday, 

November 19
th

, the Saturday before Thanksgiving, there was a second pick for doe permits and 

they are available until they are gone. She concluded by thanking our Veteran’s and saying that 

Veteran’s Day is a very important day. 

 

Supervisor Crandall asked if there were any other comments, hearing none he asked for a motion 

to adjourn. 

 

****************************** 

 

ADJOURNMENT 

 

MOTION 

 

On motion of Councilman Dolan, seconded by Councilman Langdon, the Town Board Meeting 

was adjourned. 

VOTE – AYES 3 – NAYS 0 – ABSENT 2 (Burns, Youmans) – SO MOVED 

 

Time – 7:23pm 

 

Respectfully Submitted,    APPROVED – 

 

 

 

___________________________ 

Diane L. Millious, Town Clerk 
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